

South Derbyshire Area Forum



Derbyshire Constabulary



South
Derbyshire
District Council

D **DERBYSHIRE**
County Council
Improving life for local people

Melbourne

Wednesday
17th March 2010

Stenson Fields
Primary School
Heather Close
Stenson Fields
7pm

South Derbyshire Changing for the better

Obtaining alternative versions of this document

If you would like this document in another language, or if you require the services of an interpreter, please contact us. This information is also available in large print, Braille or audio format upon request.

Phone: 01283 595795 email:customer.services@south-derbys.gov.uk

Jeśli chcieliby Państwo otrzymać ten dokument w innym języku lub potrzebują Państwo usług tłumacza, prosimy o kontakt. Informacje te są również dostępne na życzenie w wydaniu dużym drukiem, w alfabecie brajla lub w wersji audio.

如果你需要这份文件的中文翻译，或者需要传译员的帮助，请联系我们。这些数据也备有大字体印本、盲人点字和录音带，欢迎索取。

ほかの言語でこの文書をご希望の場合、もしくは通訳サービスをご希望の場合はご連絡ください。

またこの情報は、ご要望により大きなプリント、点字版、また音声形式でも承っております。

यदि आपको ये दस्तावेज किसी दूसरी भाषा में चाहिये, या किसी दुभाषिये की सेवाओं की जरूरत है तो हमें सम्पर्क करने की कृपया करें। ये जानकारी माँग करने पर बड़े अक्षरों, ब्रेल या आडिओ के रूप में भी उपलब्ध करवाई जा सकती है।

ਜੇ ਤੁਹਾਨੂੰ ਇਹ ਦਸਤਾਵੇਜ਼ ਕਿਸੇ ਦੂਸਰੀ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਵਿਚ ਚਾਹੀਦਾ ਹੈ, ਜਾਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਦੁਭਾਸ਼ੀਏ ਦੀਆਂ ਸੇਵਾਵਾਂ ਦੀ ਲੋੜ ਹੈ ਤਾਂ ਸਾਡੇ ਨਾਲ ਸੰਪਰਕ ਕਰਨ ਦੀ ਕ੍ਰਿਪਾ ਕਰੋ ਜੀ ਇਹ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗ ਕਰਨ ਤੇ ਵੱਡੇ ਅੱਖਰਾਂ, ਬ੍ਰੇਅਲ ਜਾਂ ਆਡਿਉ ਦੇ ਰੂਪ ਵਿਚ ਵੀ ਉਪਲੱਬਧ ਕਰਵਾਈ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ।

اگر آپ یہ ڈاکیومنٹ کسی اور زبان میں چاہتے ہوں، یا اگر آپ کو کسی ترجمان کی خدمات درکار ہوں، تو براہ کرم ہم سے رابطہ کریں۔ درخواست کرنے پر یہ معلومات بڑے پرنٹ، بریل یا آڈیو فارمیٹ میں بھی دستیاب ہیں۔

Area Meeting Venue Stenson Fields Primary School Heather Close Stenson Fields



South Derbyshire District Council Policy and Economic Regeneration

This map is reproduced from Ordnance Survey mapping with the permission of Ordnance Survey on behalf of Her Majesty's Stationery Office (c) Crown copyright Unauthorised reproduction infringes Crown copyright and may lead to prosecution or civil proceedings

O.S. - COPYRIGHT LICENCE LA 100019461 2005

Scale 1:2500

Date Plotted 13/9/2005



FORTHCOMING MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL

Housing & Community Services	Thursday 11.3.10
Linton Area Forum – 7.00 p.m. Coton-in-the-Elms Community Centre, Elms Road, Coton-in-the-Elms	Monday 15.3.10
Swadlincote Area Forum – 7.00 p.m. Sharpe’s Pottery Museum, West Street, Swadlincote	Tuesday 16.3.10
Melbourne Area Forum – 7.00 p.m. Stenson Fields Primary School, Heather Close, Stenson Fields	Wednesday 17.3.10
Finance & Management	Thursday 18.3.10
Development Control	Tuesday 23.3.10
Overview & Scrutiny	Wednesday 24.3.10
Newhall Area Forum – 7.00 p.m. Newhall Centre, Meadow Lane, Newhall	Thursday 25.3.10
Audit Sub – 4.00 p.m.	Tuesday 6.4.10
Repton Area Forum – 7.00 p.m. Goseley Community Centre, Hartshill Road, Hartshorne	Wednesday 7.4.10
COUNCIL	Thursday 8.4.10
Environmental & Development Services	Thursday 15.4.10
Etwall Leisure Centre – 5.00 p.m. John Port School, Etwall	Monday 19.4.10
Development Control	Tuesday 20.4.10
Housing & Community Services	Thursday 22.4.10
Finance & Management	Thursday 29.4.10
Overview & Scrutiny	Wednesday 5.5.10
Development Control	Tuesday 11.5.10
ANNUAL COUNCIL	Thursday 20.5.10
CIVIC COUNCIL – Town Hall, The Delph, Swadlincote	Thursday 27.5.10

Unless otherwise stated, all meetings will be held at the Council’s Civic Offices and will start at 6.00 p.m.

SOUTH DERBYSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL

SOUTH DERBYSHIRE AREA FORUM MELBOURNE

(Covering Aston-on-Trent, Barrow-on-Trent, Calke, Elvaston, Foremark, Ingleby, Melbourne, Shardlow & Great Wilne, Smisby, Stanton-by-Bridge, Stenson Fields, Swarkestone, Ticknall, Twyford & Stenson and Weston-on-Trent)

**Meeting to be held at the
Stenson Fields Primary School
Heather Close
Stenson Fields**

**on Wednesday, 17th March 2010
at 7.00 p.m.**

(Light Refreshments will be available at 6.30 p.m.)

Members:

District Councillors: Councillor Harrison (Chairman), Councillor Watson (Vice-Chairman) and Councillors Atkin, Bladen, Mrs. Coyle, Hewlett, Murray, Pabla, Shepherd, Stanton, and Mrs. Wheeler.

County Councillors: Councillors Ford, Harrison and Murray.

*South Derbyshire District Council, Civic Offices, Civic Way, Swadlincote,
Derbyshire DE11 0AH*

Minicom: (01283) 228149, DX 23912 Swadlincote.

Please ask for Paul Spencer, Tel: (01283) 221000 Ext. 5722, DDI (01283) 595722

E.mail: paul.spencer@south-derbys.gov.uk

BUSINESS

1. Apologies for absence.
2. Declarations of Interest.
3. Police issues.
4. Chairman's Announcements.
5. To note the Minutes of the Meeting held on 2nd February 2010 (copy attached).
6. Report back on issues raised at the last Meeting.
7. Public questions on issues raised by residents.
8. County Council issues - Big Choices – Waste Consultation.
9. District Council issues.
10. Date of Next Meeting.



SOUTH DERBYSHIRE AREA FORUM

MELBOURNE

2nd February 2010

PRESENT:-

District Council Representatives

Councillor Harrison (Chairman), Councillor Watson (Vice-Chairman) and Councillors Atkin, Mrs. Coyle, Hewlett, Murray, Pabla, Shepherd, Stanton and Mrs. Wheeler.

F. McArdle (Chief Executive), P. Spencer (Democratic Services) and K. Ward (Helpdesk).

County Council Representatives

Councillors Harrison and Murray.

P. Jameson (Forum Liaison Officer).

Derbyshire Constabulary

PCSO E. Guest.

East Midlands Airport

N. Robinson and L. Parkin.

Parish Council/Meeting Representatives

D. Martin (Aston-on-Trent Parish Council), D. Smith (Melbourne Parish Council), J. Barnes (Smisby Parish Council and R. Parker (Ticknall Parish Council).

Members of the Public

A. Baker, D. Baker, D. Bayliss, S. Blatch, J. Burden, P. Burden, D. Calvert, E. Clayton, B. Foster, A. Madeley, R. Saxby, K. Whewell,

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the Meeting were received from representatives of the Barrow-on-Trent and Melbourne Parish Councils, Mark Todd M.P. and District and County Councillor M. Ford.

MA/17. **POLICE ISSUES**

PCSO Emma Guest gave an update on the policing priorities for the Division, notably car crime and anti-social behaviour. She spoke about the proactive work undertaken, including leaflet drops, visits to mobile libraries and a school poster campaign. She confirmed that the next Safer Neighbourhood meeting

for the area would take place on 9th March 2010 at the Smisby Village Hall at 7.00 p.m. Additionally, police surgeries were held, but these tended to be poorly attended. The next was due to take place on Monday, 22nd February 2010 at the Shardlow Village Hall. An update was then given on crime statistics, which were reducing in nearly every category.

It was suggested that more publicity was needed to encourage attendance at the police surgeries. Suggestions were made regarding press publicity and the use of local village newspapers.

Concerns were raised about damage to the waste recycling containers on the Melbourne car park. The District Council had looked to relocate the containers within the car park, but this would affect the number of car park spaces. There was discussion about anti-social behaviour and the problems experienced when young people from Chellaston came into the area. It was questioned whether suspending the Chellaston Dispersal Order would assist, but as this was an infrequent problem, it might be difficult to justify this course of action. Where young people were seen congregating in certain areas, residents were asked to report this to the Constabulary. A further suggestion made was proactive schemes to provide activities for young people, such as that operated at Granville School. The lack of suitable venues in some areas of the District was noted.

MA/18. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman welcomed representatives of the East Midlands Airport to the Meeting who would later respond to questions. He paid tribute to the County Council's Gritting Team for the services delivered during the recent severe weather. He also paid tribute to the District Council's Refuse Operatives for their efforts in maintaining services over this period. Finally, he explained that Sergeant Sisman, the Officer seconded to the Safer Neighbourhood Partnership had taken a position at Constabulary Headquarters and been replaced by Sergeant King.

MA/19. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Melbourne Area Forum held on 21st October 2009 were noted.

MA/20. REPORT BACK ON ISSUES RAISED AT THE LAST MEETING

Information had been circulated with the agenda to provide an update on the issues raised at the last Meeting. The Chairman reviewed each of these items, providing further updates. With regard to enforcement cameras on the Swarkestone Bridge, a local District Councillor reiterated a number of concerns. He explained the responsibilities of the various agencies, both for the Swarkestone Bridge and nearby A50 trunk road. He reminded of previous representations about signage in this area and the responses received and felt issues discussed at the Area Forum had not been responded to adequately. He suggested that a senior official from the Highways Agency be invited to attend a future Area Forum. A further issue was statistics regarding weight restriction enforcement, which the Chairman confirmed had been provided to

an earlier meeting. An offer was made to seek a separate meeting in the locality between interested parties and the County Council's Cabinet Member for Highways, Councillor Jackson. The Forum Liaison Officer added that it was still hoped to secure funding for weight restriction monitoring equipment for the Swarkestone Bridge.

With regard to Woodshop Lane in Swarkestone, there was further discussion on the problems caused by people using this "access only" road as a shortcut to avoid the junction of the A5132 and A514. Concerns were repeated about the lack of enforcement activity and it was requested that Trading Standards undertake monitoring. It was also stated that the road junction at the A5132/A514 needed improvement. A Swarkestone resident displayed a letter from 2004, which advised that such improvements would take place, but these had never been implemented. Similarly, redevelopment of the Cricket Club was conditional upon such works being undertaken. The resident was asked to contact Officers after the Meeting so that this issue could be pursued.

MA/21. **DISTRICT COUNCIL ISSUES**

Your Area – Options for future developments and Place Survey results

The Chief Executive gave an update on the Place Survey results 2008/09. He reported that this was a new statutory survey, which all English local authorities were required to carry out every two years. A total of 4,000 questionnaires were mailed out to randomly selected addresses between October and December 2008. Some 1,616 questionnaires were completed, which at 41% was a good response rate. Results had been analysed by Community Forum Area and the key issues for Melbourne were included within the presentation. Results were reported under various headings and included satisfaction with the local area, crime, community involvement and satisfaction with the District Council.

The Chief Executive also gave a presentation on the District Council's Core Strategy, which was currently out for consultation. He advised those present that the Council's Core Strategy would guide development and investment in South Derbyshire over the next 20 years. The options looked at how much development should take place in South Derbyshire up to 2026 and where it should be built. A summary leaflet was available for residents and this provided highlights of some of the main points and advised on how to find out more information. The consultation document was available at the Council's offices, public libraries and some post offices. In addition it could be downloaded from the Council's website. The Chief Executive encouraged residents to respond and responses had to be received by 31st March 2010.

Presentation on the Council's Budget

A presentation was also given on the District Council's budget for 2010/11. Information was provided on how Council Tax for a Band D property was split between the District and County Councils, the Police, Fire Authority and parishes. The Council's net running costs were confirmed, together with how they were financed and also how those funds were used. The 2010/11 initial budget showed a deficit of £484,250, which would need to be funded from

reserves. Challenges faced by the Council included the effects of the recession, a review of Government grants and also the uncertainty of future forecasting. The District Council had accumulated cashable efficiencies to date of £677,000. Other savings would come from restructuring, partnering, streamlining the central purchasing and procurement, the disposal of assets and lower pay awards and general inflation.

The aims of the District Council were reported together with the timetable for the budget proposals. A full copy of the Consolidated Budget Proposals 2010/11 and the Financial Plan to 2015 could be accessed via the Council's website www.south-derbys.gov.uk.

There was further discussion about what made an area a good place to live, a perception that there was a lack of sense of community in Swadlincote Town Centre and a question was submitted on the proportion of Melbourne respondents to this survey. Another resident asked about allotment provision, explaining that there was a waiting list in the Melbourne Area. Further information was given on responsibilities for providing allotments and the process that would need to be followed. In the first instance, the resident was urged to petition the local parish council.

In response to the budget presentation, questions were submitted about the proposed partnering of certain District Council services. This included the implications for staff and whether services would continue to be delivered locally. The Chairman provided further background on the current budget deficit, which was due to reduced income, particularly from Planning and Land Charge fees. The Council was actively trying to grow services in South Derbyshire and its staff had an excellent track record. The Council was now in the top 29% of authorities nationally and private sector companies were interested in working with the authority. He then spoke about Council Tax levels and endeavours to limit Council Tax rises, because of the impact on residents.

MA/22. PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON ISSUES RAISED BY RESIDENTS

An Elvaston resident explained the problems being experienced due to a change of locks on access gates to certain areas of the Elvaston Castle Grounds, where residents needed to gain access. Further concerns were police enforcement of parking restrictions in certain areas of the grounds and the installation of additional fencing and stiles. Residents were not able to make contact with the site's managers and were also concerned about damage to bridle paths and other amenities, which had not been repaired for some time.

The Chairman responded, explaining that this site was now part of his County Council Cabinet portfolio responsibilities. He updated on the amount of County Council expenditure provided for maintenance of Elvaston Castle and endeavours to resolve the long-term future of the site, surveys to assess the costs of necessary repairs and efforts to ensure public access for the future. Further aspects were proposals for a golf course and protection of the nature reserve. The resident raised further concerns about dangerous trees on the site and was asked to speak to the Chairman after the Meeting.

Another Elvaston resident complained about the condition of the pavement adjacent to the B5010 through the Village. He had recently spoken to an Area Highways Officer on this matter and requested information on when the footway would be improved. He also referred to a Government initiative to reduce speed limits in such areas to 40 mph and felt the section through Elvaston to Borrowash warranted such a speed reduction.

The Chairman introduced Neil Robinson from East Midlands Airport and asked whether there were any questions, which residents wished to raise. Mr. Robinson advised that the Airport now produced a handout with answers to frequently asked questions on environmental matters and he had limited copies available. This information was also available via the Company's website – eastmidlandsairport.com. There was discussion about the short-term car parking fees imposed, which were frustrating for people dropping off or collecting passengers. It was confirmed that people could park for up to ten minutes free of charge. Where there was a queue at the car park exit barrier people might exceed this time limit and incur a charge. This was an issue that the Airport had found difficulty in getting right. There were plans to change the arrangements, with a drop-off point further away from the Airport terminal, that would be free for a longer period. Other suggestions were separating taxis from other motorists and displaying flight arrival times at the nearby Donington Service Station, to avoid motorists waiting longer than was necessary at the Airport.

The impact of the recession on the numbers of freight and passenger flights was questioned. The Airport had held its market share, but overall there had been a reduction of about 10% in the number of flights and related to this, a similar impact on employment levels. With regard to noise from night-time flights, this also seemed to have reduced. It was confirmed there had been a decrease in the number of freight and passenger flights overnight. Improvements had also been made, as the types of aircraft used were much quieter. A notable exception was the Anotov aircraft, which was still used occasionally to carry very large freight. Questions were also submitted about integrated transport solutions and the number of training flights operating from the Airport.

MA/23. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next Melbourne Area Forum would be held at 7.00 p.m. on 17th March 2010 at the Stenson Fields Primary School.

J. HARRISON

CHAIRMAN

The Meeting terminated at 9.05 p.m.

SOUTH DERBYSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL

MELBOURNE AREA FORUM

(Covering Aston-on-Trent, Barrow-on-Trent, Calke, Elvaston, Foremark, Ingleby, Melbourne, Shardlow & Great Wilne, Smisby, Stanton-by-Bridge, Stenson Fields, Swarkestone, Ticknall, Twyford & Stenson and Weston-on-Trent)

17th March 2010

REPORT BACK ON ISSUES RAISED AT THE LAST MEETING

At the last Melbourne Area Forum held on 2nd February 2010 at the Melbourne Leisure Centre, a number of issues were raised. These issues are listed below, together with progress made to date:-

Derbyshire County Council Issues:

1. Elvaston Castle Country Park

An Elvaston resident, who lived adjacent to the Country Park raised a number of issues:

- a) A stile had been installed on the footpath leading from the Golden Gates down towards the A6. There were concerns that this prevented people with mobility issues using the footpath; it was reported that a local resident with a mobility scooter often accessed this particular route. It was asked why this stile had been installed and whether it was in contravention of the Disability Discrimination Act.
- b) The resident also referred to the 'pump house', which is accessed via a lockable barrier. E.ON had recently required access to this area and had approached the resident, but he had no key to the barrier. The resident had requested a key to the barrier from a DCC Ranger but no response had been received.

Officers are not clear as to what this issue refers.

A new metal kissing gate was installed approximately six months ago between Golden Gates Green and Clover Close. This replaced a broken wooden kissing gate of the same specification. This is a public footpath and it is difficult for users of wheelchairs or mobility scooters to use.

Leading from Golden Gates Green to South Avenue (A6 Drive) there is a field gate with a Radar lock fitted. It is believed that a key was issued to a local resident but no spares are available. Beside the field gate is a stile and DCC is considering replacing this with a kissing gate or preferably, if the Conservation Group approves, a metal, powder-coated squeeze stile (similar to the one on the Rowe Meadow side of Cinderhill). This squeeze stile could provide access for mobility scooters, wheelchairs and pushchairs.

It has been advised that during normal hours E.ON could obtain a key from the Rangers.

- c) It was reported that high security locks had recently been added to various gates around the estate, asked why this measure had been taken and whether they should be left open for emergency access.

Over the years, numerous keys have been issued to non-DCC personnel without being returned. As a result, unauthorised access could not be adequately controlled, resulting, for example, in gates being left open or allowing unauthorised vehicular access to bridleways. As a solution to this, all estate locks have been replaced. New 'one-key-fits-all' locks have been fitted throughout the Park. Keys to the locks have been strictly issued to only those requiring essential access.

DCC does not generally provide keys for emergency vehicles and, when the keys have been offered in similar circumstances, they have been turned down.

- d) Reference was made to a bridlepath (crossing over a stream), which had collapsed. Confirmation was sought on when the path would be repaired and reopened.

Repair work is scheduled to take place in April 2010.

2. Winter Maintenance: Gritting

The Chairman of the Forum complimented the DCC Winter Maintenance team for the gritting work carried out during the recent difficult weather conditions. It was agreed that appreciation should be passed on to the Area Maintenance Officers and this has been done.

3. Woodshop Lane-A514, Swarkestone: Proposed Footway

A resident asked about the proposed footway scheme on Woodshop Lane, which had received funding in 2005. The Forum Liaison Officer advised that the proposals included the construction of a footway and carriageway realignment. As there was not enough space within the existing highway to carry out these works, the proposals relied on a land purchase to the side of the highway. There had been a dispute between two parties over land ownership and consequently DCC could not proceed with the necessary land purchase in order to carry out the works. The Liaison Officer is pursuing this matter and will report any progress to the meeting.